












































































































From: Jacob Patterson
To: cdd; City Clerk
Cc: Whippy, Isaac; pclark@fortbraggrealty.co; marysellsmendo@gmail.com
Subject: Additional Written Public Comment for Proposed Todd"s Point Housing Complex
Date: Monday, June 16, 2025 5:27:15 PM

Planning Commission,

I want to retract a portion of my oral comments at the 6/11/25 meeting where I stated that I
thought this project was exempt from CEQA but still requires noise and traffic and
transportation safety analyses. Now that I have read the letter from Colin Morrow, I agree with
his analysis that the two categorical exemptions Marie tried to rely on for this project are not
actually applicable for the same reasons that Colin outlined in the letter he submitted. This
project requires a CEQA review and one has not been prepared. That shouldn't be surprising
since this one of the most significant proposed developments in the City of Fort Bragg since
the Glass Beach subdivision back in the 1990s. If a project this significant is exempt, why
wouldn't every project be exempt? Don't forget that the default for all projects is a proper
CEQA review (e.g., IS/MND or EIR) not an exemption from further review.

It is telling that the last project proposed at this location, the AutoZone in 2019, didn't
attempt to rely on a categorical exemption, including the same in-fill exemption Colin
analyzed and correctly determined was not applicable to this project. The project size is within
the requirements for the infill exemption and it is surrounded by existing development but the
fatal flaw is the lack of consistency with the Coastal General Plan, not just the land use district
but specific policies mentioned in other comments (e.g., the requirement for a traffic and
transportation analysis comes from a CGP policy as do the noise exposure thresholds and
noise study). Just like the AutoZone proposal, this project requires a CEQA review. In that
case, they determined an IS/MND was adequate rather than a full EIR. It is clear to me that at
least an IS/MND is required but it is possible this would require a full EIR just like the nearby
Grocery Outlet project did. The infill housing exemption can't apply anywhere in Fort Bragg
because we don't have any qualifying transit stops, let alone one within the prescribed distance
from the project site.

Normally, the Planning Commission should be able to rely on the adequacy of the staff and
legal work but reliance in this case would be misplaced. As I mentioned, if you follow the
staff recommendation regarding CEQA and regarding approving the entitlements, all you are
doing is setting up what is likely to be a successful appeal to the Coastal Commission and/or a
successful legal challenge. 

Please take caution. Unlike the other commenters who appear opposed to this project, I am not
opposed. In fact, I welcome more housing to Fort Bragg. What I am opposed to, however, is
sloppy and deficient planning. Unfortunately, that is what we have for this project. If you want
to see additional housing in Fort Bragg and in this location, you should refuse to approve this
project and direct staff to perform the necessary analysis and to work with the applicant to
adjust the project proposal to make it fully consistent with the Coastal General Plan and
CLUDC.

Regards,

--Jacob
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Paoli, Diana

From:

Sent:

To:

Subject:

Attachments:

Annemarie <aweibel@mcn.org>

Wednesday, June 18, 2025 1:16 AM

Paoli, Diana

public comments planning commission 6-18-25 for Proposed Todd"s Point Housing

Complex item 6a

CDP 8-24.pdf; Fort Bragg View Corridor_04.14.17.2.pdf; 1151 S. Main Site Plan_ Retail A

+ B 06.01.17.pdf

Dear Commissioners,

Please deny this project. It should have included an MND, or an EIR.

I was involved when a project for Auto Zone was proposed for that site.

Luckily that did not happen.

I am resubmitting what I submitted on 3-21-2025: Technical Comments regarding the CDP 8-24, Design Review, Use

Permit, and Sign Permit for multifamily rentals at 1151 South Main Street

I know since then there were appeals. I received a notice from the Coastal Commission, but it seems that the developer

instead prefers to make a few changes than deal with the Coastal Commission.

I was not able to attend the meeting on the 11th, but was glad to find out that you did not vote on it.

I have read all the public comments and agree with everyone that this project needs to be denied. I am unfortunately not

able to attend again.

Please deny this project.

Sincerely, Annemarie Weibel
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Technical Comments regarding the CDP 8-24, Design Review, Use Permit, and Sign Permit for

multifamily rentals at 1151 South Main Street

I am opposed to this growth inducing, high rise development at the gateway to Fort Bragg
with many unresolved cumulative impacts. It would be precedent setting for the mill site and

other developments. We already have the North Cliff Hotel!

Inaccurate Description of the Project Site: The staff report on page 4 refers to North Harbor Drive

which is not in the project site. And on page 9 Harbor Road was mentioned instead of Harbor Avenue.
Nor is Kemppe Way anywhere close by.

It is inaccurate for the City to indicate that "the City has determined that the development incentives

requested will not have any adverse effects on coastal resources." This development with construction

vehicles and renter's vehicles would access the site via Highway 1, which may likely have potentially
significant impacts on public access, recreational, and other Coastal Act high priority traffic use of

Highway 1 in the area. Ocean View Drive serves as the only public street, shown on the certified LCP

land use map, that connects the public, visitor-serving, and private developed uses on Todd's Point with

Highway 1. Establishment by the City of an alternative public street to connect Todd's Point with

Highway 1 would require the City to analyze the potentially significant environmental, coastal
resource, and public access-recreational impacts of any such alternative road, and the changes in the
kinds and intensities of use it may likely entail, as part of this project and amend the certified LCP (e.g.,
land use and zoning maps) to specify the location and capacities of such an alternative street, before

acting on the CDP. There was no traffic analysis done for this project, neither for the Auto Zone and

potential Dollar Store. The Auto Zone project relied on a faulty traffic analysis done for the Hare Creek

mall and the Auto Zone project relied on it. Citizens for Appropriate Coastal Developments (CACLU)
pointed out that that the Traffic Study was faulty (not done on a holiday, 4th of July, Salmon BBQ for
example and also done while local schools and the college were not in session). We did our own Traffic

Study and submitted our results in our appeal of the Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND), and/or in

our response to the Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR). The Hare Creek Commercial Center

Project Traffic Impact Study was collected in August 2013, which is more than twelve years ago and
needs to be redone. According to Michael Baker International's Traffic Study memo from 12-23-2016

"Traffic studies do have a limited "life", and updates to the data and analysis may be necessary to
satisfy AHJ requirements."

It is inaccurate for the City to mention that this project will have no impact on a special community or
neighborhood.

There needs to be an area reserved where during construction machinery and vehicles can be hosed

off in order not to spread oil and invasive plants on site. No information was given how to

eliminate/reduce problems during construction (air pollution, noise, hazardous contamination, dust,
traffic, etc.)

Vague Description of the Project Site: To propose a gift shop for this development is ridiculous. What

people need especially in an emergency are matches, candles, batteries, toilet paper, water, basic food

items, basic drug store items, etc. There are enough gift shops in Fort Bragg for the wealthy people and
tourists.

Incomplete and/or Inaccurate Description of Existing Conditions: The project site is within the area

reported to be utilized by white-tailed kites (Elanus leucurus), a California fully protected native raptor



species. LCP land use plan Policy OS-5.1 requires the preservation of this species and its habitat. We
know that a bird survey will be done before commencing the work, but the mandated biological
evaluation was not talking about any California fully protected native raptor species. See Code Section

D and Code section c, In-Fill). In-Fill projects are mandated to consider biological resources. If the

2018 and 2024 biological studies did not include the white-tailed kites then another survey needs to be

done before the City Council approves the project. Eliminating well established native trees also helps
eliminate the animal species that live close to these trees. Policies CD-1.11, OS-5.1, and OS-5.2 all

indicate the importance of minimizing removal of natural vegetation, but the recommendation by

CDFW is too vague, as is Policy CD-1.11 that mentions "to the extent feasible". The staff reports lists

at least six trees will be removed. Being successful with new trees in this harsh, salty, and windy

environment is not easy and takes a long time. Why have the four trees not been identified? Will they

only be retained if they are Bishop pine trees? See Audubon bird count from 12-30-2023 where 12

white-tailed kites were seen in Fort Bragg: https://ebird.org/tripreport/173997.

What impact on wildlife will this development have? A partial list includes great blue herons, wild
turkey, geese, hares, skunks, opossums, raccoons, about 15 deer, coyotes, frogs, salamanders, snakes,

lizards, gophers, mice, osprey, owls, red-tailed hawks, turkey vultures, woodpecker, robins,
meadowlarks, flickers chickadees, Stellar's jays, hummingbirds, swallows, finches, wrens, gulls,
ravens, peregrine falcons, egrets, and white-tailed kites. A heard of deer have been grazing in the Todd

Point area for years. Construction and resultant increase in traffic, light, noise, and human presence will

impact all wildlife in the region.

As an In-Fill development the CDP other than biological resources also needs to address the legally

mandated resources: viewshed, access to coast, and archaeological resources. The paragraph about

visual resources in the staff report only addresses CD-1.1, CD-1.1.1, CD-1.3, CD-1.4, CD-2.5, and
CD-1.5. The open space and scenic character of this area warrant a detailed analysis on how the

development has been sited and designed to minimize visual impacts. The applicant should analyze

these impacts and develop feasible alternatives, if applicable. Specifically, the applicant should clarify
how much existing blue water view is being retained and how much is being lost to demonstrate how

the project is consistent with the above mentioned policies.

Information about the playground indicate that play areas should not be located near public streets,

parking, or entry areas unless physically separated by appropriate walls, fencing, or dense landscaping.
We agree that children should not play next to moving vehicles and be close to entry areas for safety

reasons, and also should not be exposed to breathing in bad air, and exposed to noise from cars. They

should also not be fenced in. Why would you want to lock children in? As the playground can't be

supervised by all residents from their apartments the residents need to accompany their children

anyway. The project leaves it up to the Community Development Department to determine where the

play area would be located. This is not appropriate. The public is also not informed about the possible
dimension of the fence/potential enclosure of the playground. Therefore it can not be assessed if it is

aesthetically (visually) pleasing. Currently the plans show that the playground would be very close to

Highway 1 where there would be lots of noise (also from emergency vehicles) and bad air. This makes
no sense. How can a Planning Commission vote on an Incomplete Description of Existing Conditions.

The project elements (components) omit any description and photos of the length of the proposed 6-
foot-high 50% "open wood" fence that would be placed along the northern and southern property
boundaries. What kind of mitigation is proposed for the negative visual aspects of the fence? Where are

photos of it? Can plants hide the fence? Where can item 7 of the plan set be found?
































